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A/C.5/55/SR.17

The meeting was called to order at 10.10 a.m.

Agendaitem 116: Review of the efficiency of the
administrative and financial functioning of the
United Nations (continued) (A/54/793; A/55/352 and
Corr.1, A/55/499 and A/55/514)

Agendaitem 123: Human resources management
(A/53/955; A/54/257, A/54/279 and Corr.1 and
A/54/450; A/55/57 and Add.1, A/55/168, A/55/253 and
Corr.1, A/55/270, A/55/397, A/55/399 and Corr.1,
A/55/427, AI55/494, A/55/499 and A/55/514;
A/C.5/54/2 and A/C.5/54/21; A/C.5/54/L.3;
A/C.5/55/L.3; A/C.5/55/CRP.1 and CRP.2)

1. The Deputy Secretary-General, introducing the
report of the Secretary-General on human resources
management reform (A/55/253 and Corr.1), said that
the comprehensive human resources management
program set out in the report reflected the
Organization’s increased involvement in field
operations, which currently employed the bulk of its
human and financial resources; the Member States
increasing demands for competent United Nations staff
and managers and the cost-effective implementation of
mandates; and the shift, in human resources
management, towards a more broadly conceived
culture of staff development, high performance and
continuous learning. In response to those changes in
the internal and external environment, the United
Nations had elaborated a set of core values and
competencies, improved human resources planning,
streamlined the personnel manual and expanded the
staff training program. Compliance with the
performance appraisal system (PAS) had greatly
improved, and the average length of time required for
recruitment had been shortened from 465 days to 275
days.

2. With respect to recruitment, placement and
promotion, the Secretary-General’s report proposed a
new system to remedy the continuing problems with
the existing system, which was slow, complex and
insufficiently transparent. The new system would
emphasize the delegation of authority and
accountability by empowering line managers to make
the final choice of a candidate to fill a given post. Two
compelling reasons for that change were, first, that
managers could hardly be held accountable for their
team’s performance if they did not have input into

decisions of such centrality; and, second, that managers
were best able to decide which candidate was most
suitable for a given post. At the same time, managers
would exercise that new authority within very strict
guidelines. They would be required to develop
selection criteria well in advance and to apply those
criteria in an objective and documented manner. The
process would be overseen by central review panels at
each duty station, on which the staff would be
represented. A reduction in the number of steps
involved would further reduce the time-frame for
recruitment from 275 days to an estimated 120 days.

3.  Although those changes did not depart radically
from current arrangements, concerns had been
expressed about the delegation of authority and about a
perceived reduction in the role of the staff. However,
under the Secretary-General’s plan, the Office of
Human Resources Management would retain a strong
oversight and monitoring role, and staff would continue
to have recourse to existing mechanisms such as the
Joint Appeals Board. Staff involvement in the process
would continue, but would occur at the earlier stage of
establishing job evaluation criteria. At the end of the
process, the central review body would examine
managers’ decisions to ensure that proper procedures
had been respected.

4. Inview of the Organization's new challenges and
increased field presence, its staff required a judicious
and, to some extent, planned series of exposures to a
broad range of activities and assignments. The new
mobility policy proposed by the Secretary-General
represented a shift from a voluntary to a managed
approach that defined mobility as movement not only
between duty stations, but also between functions and
occupations. A key principle was that staff members
should not “own” specific posts and managers should
not “own” specific staff members. The Secretary-
General proposed the gradual introduction of time-
limited occupancy of posts and linkage between
mobility and promotion. To address the issues raised by
increased staff mobility, the Organization would seek
Member States’ cooperation in easing restrictions on
spouse employment, revise rules that -currently
appeared to penalize mobility, devise means of
promoting staff serving in the field and otherwise
combat the “out-of-sight, out-of-mind” phenomenon
that discouraged mobility. Such mobility was crucial to
the Organization's credibility, and undoubtedly could
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be achieved while showing fairness and sensitivity to
the needs of staff.

5.  In the coming year, the Secretary-General would
review the issues relating to contractual arrangements,
which were currently creating inequitable situations
among staff members, and would continue his dialogue
with  the staff before submitting  specific
recommendations to the General Assembly. A
worldwide survey of work/life issues affecting staff
members’ work and mobility decisions would be
conducted with a view to facilitating the Secretariat’s
consideration of questions such as flexible work
schedules and spouse employment. The Secretariat
would also study ways of strengthening career
development and improving its expensive and time-
consuming internal system of justice. The Secretary-
General’s report contained a proposal to establish a
high-level post of ombudsman, who would be
independent of both management and staff.

6. All those proposals were based on the idea of
enhanced accountability, which was dealt with in
another report of the Secretary-General (A/55/270).
According to that principle, every staff member should
understand the requirements of his or her job and
should have the tools and the training to perform that
job. In addition, staff performance must be assessed
fairly, and such assessments should result in rewards or
sanctions, as appropriate. The Secretary-General had
decided to establish an annual “performance compact”
with senior managers that would include their
responsibilities in the area of human resources. To
assist the Secretary-General, the Office of Human
Resources Management was preparing indicators to
track progress with respect to gender balance,
geographical representation and PAS compliance. The
newly established Accountability Panel would review
the reports of oversight bodies and consider the extent
to which their recommendations had been implemented
by managers.

7. The Secretary-General’s proposals responded to
the Member States’ demand, contained in the
Millennium Declaration, that the Secretariat should
adopt “the best management practices and technologies
available”. Lastly, she drew attention to the Secretary-
General’s most recent report on staff security
(A/55/494), which contained very significant proposals
for  professionalizing and  strengthening  the
Organization’s security management system. In view of
the vital importance of addressing that issue without

delay, she hoped that those recommendations would be
considered favourably.

8. Ms. Salim (Assistant Secretary-General for
Human Resources Management), introducing the report
of the Secretary-General on the composition of the
Secretariat (A/55/427), said that the report covered the
period from 1 July 1999 to 30 June 2000. Chapter Il of
the report focused primarily on Secretariat staff in
posts subject to geographical distribution. Chapter 111
contained information on the application of the system
of desirable ranges for the geographical distribution of
staff. Chapter IV contained a demographic analysis of a
larger staff population and included data on gender,
age, length of service, staffing by department and
office and anticipated retirements over the next five
years.

9. The report of the Secretary-General on
amendments to the Staff Rules (A/55/168) had been
submitted in accordance with staff regulation 12.3 and
contained the full text of amendments to the Staff
Rules which the Secretary-General proposed to
implement as from 1 January 2001. The report also
contained the rationale for those amendments, which
were of atechnical nature. Lastly, she drew attention to
the report of the Secretary-General on the list of staff
of the United Nations Secretariat (A/C.5/55/L.3) as at 1
July 2000.

10. Mr. Nair (Under-Secretary-General for Internal
Oversight Services) introduced the report of the Office
of Internal Oversight Services (OlOS) on its proactive
investigation of the education grant entitlement
(A/55/352). In fulfillment of its mandate to assess the
potential for fraud and other violations within program
areas, OIOS analysed systems of control in high-risk
operations and made recommendations for corrective
action. In view of the number of reports submitted to
OIOS on the education grant entitlement, OIOS had
concluded that there was a potential for fraud in that
area.

11. In 1998, more than 1,300 Headquarters staff
members had submitted education grant claims for
some 3,300 dependants. Total education grant
payments had exceeded $25 million; the average
annual payment had been about $19,000 per staff
member.

12. To detect weaknesses in the implementation of
that entitlement that might make it possible to defraud
the system, OIOS had reviewed the processing of
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education grant claims at Headquarters, the United
Nations Office at Geneva and the United Nations
Office at Nairobi, and had interviewed key personnel to
obtain a full understanding of the education grant
process and the associated problems and risks.

13. The education grant system was based on a
declarative model and relied on the claimant personally
to guarantee the truthfulness of the claim. The OIOS
review had revealed the means by which some staff
members had defrauded or attempted to defraud the
Organization; details were contained in the report. The
average amount involved was $26,500, although, in
one case, it had exceeded $69,000. At the same time,
the report should not create a perception that most
claimants were dishonest; on the contrary, whereas
1,300 claims had been submitted in 1998, only seven
reports of alleged fraud had been received for that
period.

14. The administration of the education grant benefit
was cumbersome and, therefore, prone to error. In
addition, since it was, to some degree, subject to
discretionary processing at the front line, it was open to
opportunistic behavior. Accordingly, OIOS had
recommended corrective measures to strengthen
procedures that would reduce the risk of fraud. The
Department of Management had indicated that it
agreed that the process should be simplified and that it
would give serious consideration to all the
recommendations of OlOS.

15. The follow-up audit of the recruitment process in
the Office of Human Resources Management
(A/55/397) had focused on ensuring the effectiveness
of the recruitment reforms proposed by that Office.
Accordingly, OIOS had stressed the need for a strategic
plan setting out goals and action plans for achieving
them. The Office of Human Resources Management
had concurred with all the audit recommendations and
had begun to develop an innovative, intranet-based
process incorporating some of the suggestions
contained in the report, such as enhanced Web
functionality, automated databases, an improved search
mechanism, improved tracking and monitoring and
easy access to relevant documents.

16. On the basis of the audit, OIOS had
recommended, inter alia, that the Office should work
closely with departments in developing targets and
providing guidance for the achievement of gender
balance and equitable geographical distribution; that

the Office should establish candidate evaluation criteria
using scoring and weighting methods for considering
subjective and institutional factors; that the planning
function, including the use of human resources
management statistics and benchmarks, should be
identified as a departmental priority to ensure the
ongoing development of strategic plans and the
coordination of the Office’s initiatives; and that the
Office should conduct a comprehensive review of the
National Competitive Examination system with a view
to adapting it, if necessary, to meet managerial needs.
Lastly, program managers should be given the authority
and flexibility they needed to respond to emerging
situations, and should be held accountable for their
decisions.

17. Ms. King (Assistant Secretary-General, Special
Adviser on Gender Issues and Advancement of
Women), introducing the report of the Secretary-
General on improvement of the status of women in the
Secretariat (A/55/399), said that women'’s participation
at the highest levels of national and international
decision-making had not changed significantly over the
last five years. Women accounted for only 13.8 per
cent of legislators in national parliaments and only 5.8
per cent of permanent representatives to the United
Nations in New York. Within the United Nations
system, the rate of progress, while not remarkable, had
been better than in most countries, with the possible
exception of the Nordic countries. The United Nations
Population Fund (UNFPA) had achieved the goal of
gender balance in Professional and higher posts, and
had maintained it for the last two vyears. The
Department of Management, the Department of Public
Information and the Office of Human Resources
Management had also met that target. Women
accounted for 39.2 per cent of Professional staff in
posts subject to geographical distribution and 36.5 per
cent of all Professional staff with appointments of one
year or longer.

18. Gender balance at the senior and policy-making
levels had improved significantly. Over the last five
years, the percentage of women at the D-1 level and
higher in posts subject to geographical distribution had
risen from 17.1 to 30.9 per cent. The increase in the
number of women in positions of authority and
influence was changing the way in which women’'s
roles and opportunities in the Organization were
perceived. Recently, the Economic Commission for
Europe (ECE) had become the first regional
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commission to be headed by a woman. Gains had also
been made at the P-5 level.

19. To accelerate progress, some United Nations
organizations had set targets for the recruitment of
women, strengthened special measures governing the
selection of women candidates, evaluated progress in
meeting gender equality goals in appraising the
performance of managers and instituted gender-
sensitivity training. At the five-year review of the
implementation of the Beijing Platform for Action, the
executive heads of United Nations organizations had
pledged to intensify their efforts to meet those goals.
At the same time, competence, integrity, efficiency and
equitable geographical distribution would remain the
paramount considerations in the appointment of staff.

20. In line with the Secretary-General’s new human
resources management strategy, heads of departments
and offices had been asked to develop action plans for
achieving gender balance, which would serve to
identify opportunities and limitations for improving
women’s representation in individual departments and
offices. Program managers had been asked to set
targets for the selection of women candidates for
current and projected vacancies and to actively seek
out women candidates for those posts. Those targets
would make it possible to measure progress more
accurately and to identify and address challenges in
specific areas of the Organization’s work.

21. At the Security Council’s 4208th meeting, held
on United Nations Day, most of the participants had
indicated that they would welcome an increase in the
number of women serving in all areas of peacekeeping
operations, including their appointment as special
representatives of the Secretary-General and heads of
mission.

22. She hoped that Member States would put forward
more women candidates for appointment to United
Nations posts. Women must be encouraged to apply for
such posts, since women applicants were far
outhnumbered by male applicants. In line with the
current emphasis on developing mechanisms to
encourage, monitor and assess the performance of
managers in meeting gender equality goals, the current
report on the status of women in the Secretariat
contained a new table indicating which departments
and offices had met or exceeded the goal of gender
balance. In the coming year, priority would be given to
identifying sources of women candidates for the

vacancies identified in the departmental action plans,
evaluating progress in implementing the plans,
designing measures to enhance the career development
of General Service staff, most of whom were women,
and making further progress on the work/family
agenda.

23. Mr. Bouayad-Agha (Joint Inspection Unit (JIU)),
introducing the report of the Joint Inspection Unit on
the administration of justice at the United Nations
(A/55/57), said that, despite the widespread view that
the Organization’s most valuable asset was its staff, the
measures repeatedly recommended by the General
Assembly, the Joint Inspection Unit and other organs
for the benefit of the staff had not yet been
implemented. The Organization had no career
development plan, no system for rotating staff among
different services and no fair, equitable and transparent
appointment and promotion system. It seemed that, in
many cases, promotions depended solely on the
goodwill of supervisors, who were free to evaluate
candidates as they chose without being held
accountable for their recommendations. The
Organization’s human resources management was not
yet at the level of its principles and objectives. The
time had come to take the necessary decisions in
earnest.

24. Asfor the administration of justice, unfortunately
neither the Organization nor its staff currently had
access to the justice they deserved. The JIU had
devoted much effort to the report, and its Inspectors
had met on various occasions those engaged in the
administration of justice as well as representatives of
the Administration and staff representatives. They had
always come to the same conclusion: the
administration of justice at the United Nations had to
become faster, fairer, more effective and more
equitable. Access to a system of administration of
justice was not a concession on the part of the
Administration; it was a universally recognized right.

25. When the international organizations had initially
been created they had been granted certain privileges,
including immunity of jurisdiction, to protect them
against arbitrary action by States. Paradoxically, such
immunity left their staffs without protection against the
organizations themselves. Internal systems of recourse
had thus become necessary to offer staff guarantees on
a par with those offered by domestic courts. The
organizations must not invoke their immunity in
dealing with the legitimate claims of their employees.
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26. The conclusions and recommendations of the
report concentrated on improving the present system by
revitalizing its mechanisms rather than proposing a
new system. Recommendation 1 proposed the
establishment of an office for the settlement of disputes
and the administration of justice. The organs currently
responsible for resolving conflicts between the staff
and the Administration were part of the Administration
itself. While there was no reason to believe that such
units were in any way subjected to undue pressure from
management, their administrative and budgetary
dependency on the Administration undoubtedly made
them vulnerable. The image and credibility of such
units would be enhanced if it was clear that they
enjoyed independence.

27. The United Nations currently had no effective
mechanism for the settlement of disputes between staff
and managers through conciliation, mediation and
negotiation. Recommendation 2 therefore proposed the
establishment of an Ombudsman’s office. While that
would have some financial implications, the lack of
such a service currently resulted in the loss of valuable
resources, as staff had to participate in the meetings of
internal appeal organs dealing with unsettled disputes.
Unsettled disputes also undermined morale.

28. Recommendation 3 called for a series of
measures to eliminate restrictions on the authority of
the Administrative Tribunal and to ensure that it
enjoyed greater independence and respect. The
Tribunal, like the Administrative Tribunal of the
International Labour Organization, must have the
power to order the rescinding of contested decisions
and the performance of obligations, and it must have
the exclusive right, when applicable, to determine the
appropriate amount of compensation paid to appellants.
While compensation levels had been relatively low for
many years, more recently a single case had cost the
Organization nearly half amillion dollars. The Tribunal
was to be commended for having suggested that the
official responsible for the unfair decisions in question
should answer for the consequences of his actions.
Such an approach could only help reduce the number
of arbitrary measures taken by certain managers.

29. During the period of preparation of the report,
some 43 per cent of the unanimous recommendations
of the Joint Appeals Board had been rejected by the
Administration, which had determined that such
recommendations were flawed for one reason or
another. That had resulted in a great waste of time and

resources. The Administration should ensure that the
members it appointed to such bodies had a better
knowledge of the applicable law and of the
examination of evidence. Recommendation 4
accordingly proposed that the members of such bodies
should be provided with basic legal training. The
Administration had already endorsed that suggestion
and had begun organizing courses for them.

30. Recommendation 5 addressed the need to
establish higher appeal instances, for which there was a
prima facie case. To take the matter further would,
however, require consultation with all the organizations
in the United Nations system.

31. The Inspectors had found that staff appeared not
to enjoy the same degree of legal protection as
management, which was contrary to the principle of
equal access to justice. It had therefore formulated
recommendation 6, on the strengthening of the Office
of the Coordinator of the Panel of Counsel, which the
Administration had endorsed, although not to the letter.

32. The administration of justice was extremely
important in the day-to-day operation of the
international civil service. People resented injustice
more than they did material loss. The attention of the
Committee, the management and the staff would be
required to establish a lasting system compatible with
the Organization’s ambitions and in harmony with its
objectives.

33. Mr. Fondaumiére (Director of the Management
Policy Office) said that the report entitled “Follow-up
report on management irregularities causing financial
losses to the Organization” (A/54/793) had been drawn
up at the request of the General Assembly, as expressed
in its resolution 53/225 of 8 June 1999. The subject of
the report was very complex and covered a wide range
of issues, and the report’s preparation had provided
many opportunities for dialogue and the exchange of
views.

34. While financial recovery had been vigorously
pursued in cases of fraud, it had been more difficult to
enforce in cases of gross negligence because the latter
were harder to define. Owing to a lack of specific
procedures, the relevant staff rule could not be
invoked. Several options had been identified and were
under consideration to fill that gap, and the report
outlined procedures developed by the Secretary-
General to deal with such cases. The prevention and
detection of management irregularities was of the
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utmost importance. It was preferable to take preventive
action rather than take action after the fact, once an
irregularity had occurred. ldentifying risk factors and
taking appropriate measures to lessen such risks was a
crucial management tool.

35. The report also mentioned measures taken
recently to establish a more effective accountability
mechanism and improve internal control.

36. Mr. Mselle (Chairman of the Advisory
Committee on Administrative and Budget Questions
(ACABQ)) said that the comments and
recommendations of the Advisory Committee on three
reports of the Secretary-General (A/55/253, A/55/270
and A/54/793) were contained in its report in document
A/55/499. ACABQ had requested additional
information on those texts, some of which appeared in
annexes | to VIII of its report.

37. ACABQ had not taken a position on the central
proposal of the Secretary-General, namely the
introduction of three types of appointment contracts
but had noted that the differences between the current
permanent contract and the proposed continuing
contract had not been adequately explained. It had
therefore sought clarification, and the additional
information provided had been included in annex V,
along with information on related issues in annexes V|1
and VII.

38. In its report, ACABQ stated that the human
resources planning process must be carefully monitored
and reviewed in the light of experience. Priority must
be given to rejuvenating the Secretariat. ACABQ found
the Secretary-General’s efforts to promote mobility in
the P-3 to D-2 levels commendedable. On the other
hand, it criticized the practice of giving short-term
contracts for periods of eleven months with a break of
one month prior to rehiring of the same staff member.

39. Comments concerning the reports on
accountability and management irregularities appeared
in paragraphs 22 and 23.

40. ACABQ was of the view that the impartial and
fair administration of justice would be a key ingredient
in the successful implementation of the Secretary-
General’s overall human resources management
reform. It had reviewed the JIU report on the
administration of justice (A/55/57) and the related
comments of the Secretary-General (A/55/57/Add.1)
and had issued its own comments and

recommendations in a separate report (A/55/514). He
drew particular attention to its comments on the status
of the secretariat of the Administrative Tribunal in
paragraphs 5 and 6 and the effect of that body’s statute
on redress available to United Nations staff in
paragraphs 9 and 10.

41. Mr. Apata (Nigeria), speaking on behalf of the
Group of 77 and China, said that the Organization's
staff, as its most important asset, had a fundamental
role in the effective and efficient functioning of the
United Nations. The Group considered that human
resources management reform must be aimed at
enhancing  equitable  geographical distribution
throughout the United Nations system in accordance
with the Charter, improving conditions and quality of
service for United Nations staff and providing a better
environment and improved communication between the
staff and the Administration. It must also ensure that
there was a comprehensive and fair system of
placement, recruitment and promotion and a well-
designed and transparent system of delegation of
authority, with proper accountability and responsibility
and the fair administration of justice.

42. 1t was regrettable that ACABQ had been unable
to formulate constructive recommendations concerning
the Secretary-General’s proposals for human resources
management reform, a fact which underscored the
sensitive nature of those proposals.

43. Concerning the proposal of the Secretary-General
on the subject of staff mobility, the Group requested
the Secretary-General to provide more information
regarding its implications for the promotion of staff,
the maximum and minimum term for each post at the
different duty stations and the availability of expertise
in the Organization. Due consideration must also be
given to the importance of institutional memory. The
Group would welcome further clarification of the
Secretary-General’s proposal concerning contractual
arrangements and their potential impact on career
prospects and the international character of the United
Nations staff.

44. The Group considered that the mandatory age of
separation should be 62 years. In order to ensure
fairness, staff hired prior to 1990 should be given the
option of retiring at 60 years with full benefits or
continuing to work until the age of 62. The Group was
still concerned about delays in appointments and
underscored the importance of adopting uniform
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appointment procedures. Well-designed systems of
accountability must be put in place before authority
was delegated.

45. Proposals for the improvement of the
administration of justice must take into consideration
the fact that the Office of Human Resources
Management played a central role in establishing
priorities and monitoring observance of policies. The
Group welcomed the JIU report on the administration
of justice and looked forward to its consideration.
Human resources management reform should be
considered in a comprehensive manner and should in
any case not entail staff cutbacks or budget reductions.

46. Ms. Dantoine (France), speaking on behalf of the
European Union and the associated countries Cyprus,
the Czech Republic, Estonia, Hungary, Latvia,
Lithuania, Malta, Poland, Romania and Slovakia said
that for some years the European Union had supported
the Secretary-General’s efforts to create a culture of
adaptability, creativity and innovation, continuous
training and excellence in performance and
management. Human resources management reform
played a decisive role in the continued improvement of
the effectiveness of United Nations programmes by
ensuring that management had the necessary
competence to make decisions and a sense of
responsibility and accountability, and that the staff
were competent and motivated. The staff were the
greatest asset of the United Nations, and must be
placed at the centre of its concerns, as the Organization
must manage people, not posts. The European Union
welcomed the dialogue between the Administration and
the staff. The enhancement of management techniques
was a way of ensuring that the high standard of the
Secretariat’s performance would continue in the future,
while a modern human resources management policy
would help to attract and keep the best staff.

47. The European Union noted with interest the
discussions taking place in the areas of human
resources planning and management, streamlining of
rules and procedures, and contractual arrangements. At
a time when the Organization faced a wave of
retirements, the system of planning and human
resources management was of utmost importance.
Planning went hand in hand with career development
and training. The current skills inventory should result
in the provision of training to allow staff to carry out
more diversified duties. Concerning the simplification
of contractual arrangements, there was a need to

address the problems mentioned in the Secretary-
General’s report. The new arrangements must be clear
and transparent for the staff, provide the possibility of
more harmonious career development and give
increased guarantees for the staff’s future. They should
also maintain the independent nature of the
Organization’s staff and take into consideration the
social aspects of departure from service.

48. The European Union supported the initiatives
taken by the Secretary-General in respect of
recruitment, placement, promotions and mobility.
While the time required to fill a post had decreased
some 40 per cent in two years, it still stood at 275 days.
The objective of 120 days was a reasonable target. The
proposed new method of filling vacant posts was a
welcome initiative, but it would be important to
monitor decisions taken by the programme managers.
The national competitive examinations for entry into
the Secretariat remained a crucial element ensuring the
widest possible geographical distribution. The
Secretary-General’s commitment to gender balance too
was a very important aspect of recruitment.

49. The European Union strongly supported the
general objective of making mobility, as one of the
obligations of all officials recruited at the international
level, an essential aspect of career development. Since
mobility brought with it constraints for officials with
families, appropriate accompanying measures would be
required. The European Union also supported the
Secretary-General’s proposals on the creation of
occupational networks, the limitation of the period
during which a post could be occupied, encouragement
of service in the field and the introduction of a system
of managed reassignment, and it welcomed the
initiatives under consideration to promote mobility
among the organizations in the common system.

50. The European Union commended the staff
members who worked in the field in increasingly
dangerous conditions, sometimes at the risk of their
lives. It welcomed the reports and proposals of the
Secretary-General on staff safety and stressed the
importance of respect for the privileges and immunities
of staff, including those who were locally recruited. It
was the responsibility of the Governments hosting
United Nations operations to provide for their security.
Accordingly, all Member States had a duty to ratify the
Convention on the Safety of United Nations and
Associated Personnel.
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51. Mr. Powles (New Zealand), speaking also on
behalf of Australia and Canada, said that the current
external realities made the need for human resources
management reform even more acute than it had been
in 1997, when the Secretary-General had first proposed
his package of reform measures. The United Nations
had developed from a Headquarters-based Organization
to one with a strong field presence that required a
mobile work force. The problems arising from the high
vacancy rate and the imminent departure of a large
number of staff must also be urgently addressed.

52. Changes outside the Organization had also had an
impact. Member States were examining the United
Nations with increasing scrutiny to ensure that
resources were being managed effectively and
efficiently. In order to attract the talent that was needed
in the twenty-first century, the Organization must
pursue policies that would invigorate and rejuvenate its
human resources while keeping it in step with the
human resources management reforms being
implemented by Governments around the world, other
international organizations and the private sector. The
Secretariat must adapt and modernize its human
resources management policies so that it would become
an employer of choice and attract the best and
brightest. More fundamentally, it must offer a
challenging and rewarding work environment and
attractive career opportunities.

53. The delegations on whose behalf he spoke fully
supported the Secretary-General’s reform proposals as
a means of addressing current challenges and preparing
for future ones by creating a simplified structure,
empowering personnel and developing an efficient,
effective and accountable Secretariat. The report of the
Secretary-General (A/55/253 and Corr.1) showed that a
great deal of progress had been made over the previous
two years in comprehensively reforming the United
Nations system and that the Secretary-General had
rightly moved forward under his authority as Chief
Administrative Officer of the Organization. He
welcomed the fact that the package of human resources
management  reform  proposals  required the
Committee’s agreement on only one issue. That was as
it should be, since managers must be allowed to
manage and to take forward the reform agenda as
expeditiously as possible.

54. Australia, Canada and New Zealand strongly
supported the proactive measures that had been taken
to achieve a more versatile, multi-skilled and

experienced international civil service that truly
reflected the Organization’s global reach. In particular,
they supported the Secretary-General’s proposals to
increase the mobility of staff, enhance accountability,
adapt contracts to better serve the Organization and its
staff and promote initiatives on the internal justice
system, the development of competencies, performance
management, professional development and human
resources planning.

55. Efforts to achieve gender parity in the Secretariat
should be speeded up. The delegations on whose behalf
he spoke supported the Secretary-General’s call to
Member States to propose more women candidates for
a broader array of occupations, for appointment or
election to intergovernmental and expert bodies and for
positions within the Secretariat.

56. Mr. Skjgnsberg (Norway) said that only a global
team of motivated and highly competent staff could
make a reality of the Secretary-General’s vision of an
efficient Secretariat capable of achieving the results
sought by Member States. Norway therefore supported
the Secretary-General’s proposals for human resources
management reform and was pleased to note the
progress that had been made thus far towards their
implementation. Planning tools, such as the Secretariat-
wide human resources management system, should be
further refined to ensure that the Organization was able
to attract, retain and motivate staff of the highest
caliber at all levels, especially younger staff.

57. In that connection, his delegation noted that in
1999 the lack of job opportunities for spouses had been
a major reason cited by staff for resigning from the
Organization. Norway welcomed the introduction of
flexible working hours, sick leave for family-related
emergencies and the introduction of paternity leave
under the maternity leave entittement. Given the
increase in dual-career families, it was also pleased to
note that the Governments of countries that hosted
United Nations offices and programmes had been
requested to look into ways to permit and help spouses
of United Nations employees to find employment. The
above-mentioned family policy measures would also be
instrumental in achieving the goal of a 50/50 gender
distribution in the Secretariat, thereby broadening its
resource base and improving the quality and efficiency
of its work.

58. The current process for filling posts was lengthy
and complex and every effort should be made to



A/C.5/55/SR.17

shorten the period it took to recruit new personnel. The
establishment of a global electronic job bank would be
helpful in that regard.

59. The complexity of the Organization’s activities
required a versatile and multi-skilled international civil
service. Norway therefore supported the movement
from a voluntary to a managed approach to mobility,
provided that mobility was understood in a broad sense
to mean movement within and among functions,
departments, occupations, duty stations, organizations
of the United Nations system and beyond. While due
regard should be given to institutional memory and
expertise, that consideration should not be used to
impede the mobility of staff. Norway supported the
proposed changes in the role of the Office of Human
Resources Management, under which departments
would undertake  all day-to-day personnel
administration.

60. The Secretary-General’s goal of creating a fair,
equitable, transparent and measurable system of
performance management for all staff members was a
big challenge and required the introduction of a truly
performance-based management culture that
recognized and rewarded excellent performance and
adequately addressed under-performance. In that
regard, the newly introduced performance appraisal
system (PAS) should be continuously reviewed in the
light of experience and feedback from staff and
managers.

61. His delegation noted the concern expressed by
ACABQ at the practice of offering 11-month contracts,
which were frequently renewed after a break of one
month. While he agreed that the practice raised issues
of budgetary transparency, it might also indicate that
the current system of contractual arrangements was too
rigid, complicated and out of step with current needs.
Norway supported the proposal that all recruits except
short-term staff should join the Organization initially
on a fixed-term appointment, with a specified term of
up to five years. Only after a minimum of two years’
probationary service should staff members be
considered for a conversion to an open-ended
continuous appointment. His delegation looked forward
to further discussion of those proposals and encouraged
the Secretary-General to continue his dialogue with the
staff before presenting specific recommendations to the
General Assembly.
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62. Mr. Stanczyk (Poland) said that human resources
management reform was part of the overall process of
change and modernization of the United Nations. The
Organization could not achieve the results expected of
it without a comprehensive overhaul of its personnel
policies and a review and upgrading of its mechanisms
and processes for implementing the legislative intent of
Member States. His delegation noted the changes that
had been introduced in personnel policies. What was
lacking, however, was a comprehensive plan that
clearly stated the results to be attained within a specific
time-frame and established procedures for monitoring
its implementation.

63. The measures that had been introduced thus far
by the Office of Human Resources Management were
welcome, and the Office should not be deterred by
bureaucratic resistance and other impediments. It had a
crucial role to play in the overall direction,
coordination and monitoring of the implementation of
the policy directives established by the General
Assembly.

64. Poland supported the Secretary-General’s
proposals for, inter alia, predicting staffing needs
through effective human resources planning, shortening
the recruitment process and empowering program
managers. Those goals were in line with the time-tested
experience of national and international institutions in
attracting high-calibre staff and the right mix of talents
to deliver quality program results.

65. It would be useful to know, however, what the
role of governmental institutions and Permanent
Missions to the United Nations would be in the
recruitment process; what would be the role and
function of a global electronic job bank and who would
provide input for the bank; how the information stored
in the bank would be reviewed and updated; how all
interested persons could have access to job
opportunities with the Organization; and how the
criteria of transparency, fairness and free competition
for jobs would be reconciled with the principles of
equitable geographical representation and gender
balance. His delegation also looked forward to a
thorough debate on the important changes in
contractual arrangements envisaged in the reform
proposals.

66. While the report of the Secretary-General
(A/55/253 and Corr.1) rightly stressed the importance
of establishing a mechanism for program managers and
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staff to be held accountable for the implementation of
human resources management reform, the history of
that complex issue had been one of the declarations of
intent and half-hearted measures lacking in specificity.
Poland fully supported the need for enhanced
monitoring not only for purposes of accountability but
also to improve the performance evaluation of program
budgets. To that end, an information technology system
covering all substantive activities of the United Nations
should be put in place as a prerequisite for successful
monitoring.

67. Lastly, Poland, thousands of whose nationals
were serving in peacekeeping and other missions,
supported measures to enhance the security and safety
of United Nations personnel serving on missions and
was in favour of reviewing the level of resources
earmarked for that purpose.

68. Mr. Macheve (Mozambique) said that, while his
delegation generally welcomed the progress that had
been made in human resources management reform, it
remained concerned at the unacceptable lengthiness of
the recruitment process. The lack of qualified
candidates, which was one of the causes of the delay,
reflected the inability of the United Nations to attract
the best and most qualified personnel in the world. The
time-consuming internal bureaucratic procedures
should also be streamlined and a strategic plan devised
to integrate all reform initiatives under a single
umbrella so as to enable the Organization to meet its
evolving staffing needs.

69. Another area of concern was the need to ensure
equitable geographical representation in the Secretariat.
While the primary reason for recruitment should be
competence and the appropriate qualifications, the
Secretary-General should  aggressively  pursue
recruitment in unrepresented and under-represented
countries, where qualified personnel could also be
found. Even though national competitive examinations
should continue to be conducted in unrepresented and
under-represented countries, they had not been
effective in achieving the desired goals and alternative
models for increasing the recruitment of candidates
from unrepresented and under-represented countries
should be explored.

70. On the question of gender balance, Mozambique
endorsed the goal of a 50/50 gender distribution by the
year 2000 and noted with satisfaction the increase in
the number of women in the Secretariat. Regrettably,

the target set by the General Assembly would not be
met and the Secretary-General should therefore devise
a specific strategy to achieve gender balance in the
Secretariat in the near future.

71. World leaders had recently given the
Organization a renewed mandate to play a more active
role in international affairs. That goal could be
achieved only if the Organization was served by a very
professional, empowered and responsible staff and
managers. It was time to rejuvenate the Secretariat with
young, highly qualified, competent and motivated
professionals. The United Nations belonged to its
Member States and the composition of its Secretariat

must therefore reflect the Organization’s wide
membership and cultural differences.
72. Mr. Akasaka (Japan) said that the effective

functioning of the Organization was entirely dependent
on the staff of its Secretariat, and the unprecedented
number of vacancies and retirements over the next five
years presented a unique opportunity to implement
human resources management reform and to redress the
geographical imbalance within the Secretariat by
putting all Member States within their desirable range
as early as possible. The Secretary-General should
submit to the General Assembly a more detailed and
comprehensive report on the composition of the
Secretariat and on the progress made in addressing the
situation of unrepresented and under-represented
States.

73. Despite the efforts of the Office of Human
Resources Management, the number of Japanese
nationals, for example, occupying posts subject to the
principle of equitable geographical distribution was
less than half of the lower end of the desirable range, a
situation that was of grave concern to his Government
and to political leaders in Japan. He hoped that the
standards and guidelines issued by the Office of
Human Resources Management would ensure equitable
geographical representation and that program managers
would be held accountable for their final decisions on
staffing.

74. Concerning recruitment, the national competitive
examination was an important tool for recruiting
qualified personnel and correcting inequities in
geographical distribution. His delegation would
welcome confirmation of its understanding that posts at
the P-2 and P-3 levels would continue to be filled
through national competitive examinations. The slow
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and cumbersome process of recruitment, placement and
promotion was clearly an obstacle to attracting the best
qualified candidates and the Secretary-General's
proposals aimed at expediting the recruitment process
by filling vacancies within 120 days were therefore
welcome.

75. In the area of human resources management, it
was essential to ensure fairness, equity and
transparency and to establish accountability with
respect to decisions on appointments. The appointment
process in the Organization had not been transparent
and lines of authority and responsibility were often
blurred. His delegation was therefore pleased that
attention was being paid to enhancing accountability by
more clearly defining authority and responsibility and
by introducing mechanisms to monitor and review the
decision-making process with respect to appointments.

76. A long-term career development plan that placed
emphasis on mobility was needed in order to develop
and retain versatile, multi-skilled and experienced staff
within the Organization. It was thus a matter of
concern that the Organization offered very few
opportunities for staff to move, especially between
Headquarters and field offices. He therefore welcomed
the Secretary-General’s proposals to promote mobility
within the Secretariat and in particular to move from a
voluntary to a managed approach to staff mobility.

77. Mr. Ahmad (Pakistan) said that, at a time when
the United Nations was facing severe financial
constraints, the need to use human resources
responsibly and accountably could not be
overemphasized. The timing of the Secretary-General’s
initiative to strengthen the United Nations management
system was propitious; during the Millennium Summit
the previous month, the heads of State and Government
had called upon the Secretariat to make optimal use of
the existing human and material resources by adopting
the best management practices and technologies
available.

78. It was encouraging to see that the authors of the
reform package had followed an integrated approach
with a focus on developing a culture of accountability.
It was also gratifying to note that the Secretary-
General, in preparing the report in document A/55/253,
had largely relied on ideas that had emerged from his
consultation with both managers and the staff.
Although his delegation was generally pleased with
that report, it found that certain aspects such as
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recruitment, placement and promotion, mobility and
contractual arrangements, required further
clarifications and even adjustments in order to ensure
that the reform package would be of benefit to all
concerned. One strand that ran throughout the reform
proposals, and was also an important element of
resolution 53/221, was the question of enhanced
delegation of authority to program managers. It was
essential that such delegation of authority should be
accompanied by well-designed mechanisms of
accountability. The exercise of discretionary power
needed to be accompanied by clearly delineated
internal monitoring and control procedures. There was
also a need for more effective performance monitoring
and evaluation systems in order to eliminate
inefficiency.

79. His delegation agreed with the widely shared
perception that the existing process for filling posts
was complex and cumbersome. Member States had
frequently expressed concern over the inordinate length
of the recruitment process which had led to an
unprecedented number of vacancies. At the same time,
there had been persistent complaints that the job
criteria were tailor-made for specific individuals and
that vacancies were published only as a pro forma
exercise. In that context, he regretted that the principle
of equitable geographical distribution was not applied
throughout the United Nations system and was, in fact,
restricted to only a small segment of the total staff
strength of the Secretariat. His delegation believed that
the initiative to reform the management of the
Organization provided a unique opportunity to address
those and other perennial problems that had long
afflicted the United Nations.

80. The key to the successful and effective
implementation of the positive initiatives contained in
the report lay in a clear delineation of the exact role
and responsibility of the central review body and of the
Office of Human Resources M anagement.

81l. The Secretary-General’s recommendations on
mobility had much to recommend them; while it was
sometimes said that mobility eroded institutional
memory and led to creating a class of generalists in the
United Nations, it must also be borne in mind that fresh
blood brought in fresh ideas. Nevertheless, his
delegation believed that, as ACABQ had also pointed
out, the principle of mobility should be applied with
due regard to those posts where institutional memory
and technical expertise were imperative.
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82. One aspect of the Secretary-General’s proposals
that had already begun to cause controversy concerned
the replacement of permanent contracts with continuing
contracts. It had been argued that permanent contracts
were indispensable in order to ensure the independence
of the international civil service and job security and
that the proposal might undermine equitable
geographical distribution and promote cronyism.
Although the Secretary-General had defended the
proposal on grounds, in particular, of administrative
simplicity, his delegation believed that the subject
needed further discussion and a frank exchange of
views with the staff before the General Assembly could
approve the package.

83. The Secretary-General had stated in the context
of his 1997 reform proposals that he envisioned the
United Nations as an organization that fostered
management excellence and was accountable for
achieving the results determined by the Member States.
His delegation believed that to be crucial to the reform
exercise.

84. Mr. Suh Dae-won (Republic of Korea) said that
while the success of every organization, whether
private or public, depended largely on the viability and
competence of its human resources, that was
particularly true for the United Nations, which
allocated about 70 per cent of its financial resources to
personnel costs. His delegation noted with satisfaction
that the Secretary-General had already implemented
many efficiency measures that had a direct impact on
human resources management, but a forward-looking
strategy for human resources management was also
necessary in order to sustain the high standards of
efficiency and competence of the staff. In that
connection, his delegation welcomed the report on a
comprehensive  human  resources  management
implementation program and attached particular
importance to recruitment, mobility, performance
management and career development. While
appreciating the commitment of the Secretary-General
to creating an organizational culture that was
responsive and results-oriented and promoted career
development and managerial excellence, he pointed out
that it was also important to ensure respect for
diversity, due process, transparency and equal and fair
treatment as well as geographical and gender balance.

85. The delegation of authority to program managers
was an integral part of reforming human resources
management. In order to achieve improved delivery of

mandated programmes, program managers should be
provided with the requisite managerial authority and
responsibility but, at the same time, there was also a
need for an effective mechanism to ensure the full
accountability of the delegated authority.

86. His delegation also noted with concern that the
average age of the staff continued to increase and was
currently 45.8 years. The age at the entry level for P-2
was as high as 37.9 years, a figure that had risen by
five years since 1988. In order to redress the balance it
was necessary to facilitate the inflow of young staff
and remedy the inefficiency in the current recruitment
process. The time required to recruit a staff member,
while it had been higher in the past, was still
unreasonably high and his delegation looked for a
further improvement from the Secretariat’s plan to
introduce a system that would speed up the recruitment
process.

87. His delegation welcomed the efforts by the
Secretariat to recruit candidates on the basis of national
competitive examinations and also the continued
decrease in the number of unrepresented and under-
represented countries in the staff of the Secretariat and
the increase in the number of countries within the
desirable range. While it was encouraging to see an
increase of 1.5 per cent in the number of female staff in
the Secretariat as compared with the previous year, the
number of women at the senior director levels
remained low.

88. Another area that merited attention was the
management of staff mobility which was essential in
the context of the scope and complexity of the
Organization’s current activity. Staff mobility was also
vital to career development, particularly with respect to
young staff. In that context, he noted with concern that
staff mobility policy remained on an ad hoc and
voluntary basis and hoped that a managed approach to
mobility would be introduced.

89. In conclusion, his delegation, noting that there
was an unprecedented number of staff vacancies and
that up to 400 staff would be retiring each year for the
next five years, pointed out that, although the large-
scale departure of staff would pose a challenge to
human resources management, it would also present an
opportunity to rejuvenate the Secretariat, to redress
gender and geographical imbalance and to increase
mobility within the United Nations system.
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90. Mr. Li Taizhang (China) said that his delegation
fully supported the statement that had been made on
behalf of the Group of 77 and China and also supported
the arrangements proposed by the Secretary-General in
his report for the next stage of human resources
management reform (A/55/253). It was essential, in
conducting the reform, to ensure that the process of
change was orderly and gradual and that major
problems were solved as the reforms progressed so that
human resources management could build on concrete
results.

91. One area on which the current reform should
focus was the more effective application of the
principle of equitable geographical distribution. His
delegation had noted that, despite the great emphasis
consistently placed by the United Nations on the
importance of strictly applying the principle of
equitable geographical distribution, instances of
inequality, as well as abuse of power by the heads of
individual departments and offices, continued to exist.
There was a need for the clear definition of individual
authority and responsibility as well as for an effective
monitoring mechanism. The Office of Human
Resources Management should have the authority for
overall planning and the management of posts, in order
to achieve the goal of their proper allocation among
Member States, to correct the current situation in
which personnel decisions were the prerogative of the
heads of a few departments rather than of personnel
officers, to increase the employment of nationals from
under-represented Member States and to ensure fair
treatment for Member States that had been excluded
from certain important positions in key departments.
To that end, his delegation proposed that the Office of
Human Resources Management should report regularly
to the Member States on the implementation of the
principle of equitable geographical distribution.

92. His delegation had noted that, under the current
appointment system, permanent contracts were
awarded to certain members of the staff, thus stifling
competition and the desire of staff members to achieve
excellence. In certain departments, and to varying
degrees, individual staff members had little desire to
succeed and little incentive to perform well. The
appointment system proposed by the Secretary-General
which included short-term, fixed-term and continuing
contracts was therefore to be welcomed, and it was to
be hoped that the new appointment system would
gradually eliminate the current system of permanent
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contracts, thus creating a work environment where staff
members were motivated to succeed.

93. The establishment of appropriate career planning
and performance management mechanisms as well as a
career development and training system would ensure
that the Organization was in a position to employ and
provide career development to aspiring and capable
young people. His delegation had noted that in certain
departments young people who had been trained by the
United Nations were not given appointments or
additional training opportunities and that, instead,
former staff members who had long ago separated or
retired were employed on a freelance basis. That had a
negative impact on the efficiency and quality of work.
His delegation found it hard to accept the justification
that had been offered for that practice to the effect that
local recruitment cost less than the international
recruitment of temporary staff. While not opposed to
the employment of capable freelance staff, his
delegation felt that the failure to employ qualified
young people who had undergone specialized training
was wasteful. If that practice was allowed to continue
indefinitely, it would also create an imbalance in the
age structure of the staff. It was therefore to be hoped
that, through the current reform, the Office of Human
Resources Management would establish a more
forward-looking career development and training
system so that young people would be given training
and qualified candidates would be recruited for suitable
postsin a timely fashion.

94. While noting that the Secretary-General had
already confirmed in his report that the period to fill a
vacancy should not in future exceed 120 days, he
pointed out that written announcements of vacancies
often arrived late in Member States. Moreover, it was
sometimes impossible to determine whether a vacancy
was open for internal or external recruitment and it was
therefore difficult to make the necessary preparations
to recommend candidates. In addition, the United
Nations rarely provided feedback on the candidates that
had been formally recommended by Member States. He
hoped that there would be increasing transparency in
the future with regard to the recruitment process and
that Member States would be informed in writing well
in advance so that they would be able to start
preparations early in accordance with their own
conditions and requirements.

95. Human resources management reform in the
United Nations was a difficult and complex process in
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which it was important to have not only clearly defined
reform goals but also practical measures to solve
existing major problems. As always, his delegation
would actively participate with other Member States in
the informal consultations on human resources
management reform and other personnel questions.

96. Mr. Kataria (India) endorsed the statement made
on behalf of the Group of 77 and China. His delegation
was pleased to note that dialogue between management
and staff on the subject of human resources
management reform had been assigned priority and
agreed that mechanisms of accountability, monitoring
processes and control procedures were integral parts of
any new initiatives in the area of managing human
resources.

97. The Secretary-General had rightly emphasized
the fundamental role to be played by the staff of the
Organization. His delegation continued to believe in
the importance of giving the staff a say in the effective
and efficient functioning of the United Nations, and it
hoped that the Organization would be in a position to
provide conditions of service capable of attracting and
retaining staff with the highest standards of efficiency,
competence and integrity, even though there was
currently some doubt as to the possibility of achieving
that objective, given the limited human and financial
resources available to the Organization. It trusted that
the reform initiatives were not motivated by the
intention to reduce either the budget of the
Organization or its staff.

98. The unprecedented number of vacancies expected
over the coming five years afforded an important
opportunity to rejuvenate the Organization, but it was
to be hoped that the posts would be filled quickly.
While agreeing that program managers who were
responsible and accountable for delivering substantive
results must also be responsible for taking the final
decisions on the selection of the staff who would fulfil
those work programmes, his delegation looked forward
to hearing the views of other delegations on that matter.
He agreed with the emphasis placed by ACABQ on the
need for advance planning in the recruitment process
that would give additional time for program managers
to screen and assess the suitability of all qualified
candidates. Any measure that would enable the posts to
be filled within a maximum of 120 days was to be
welcomed.

99. While being generally supportive of the mobility
concept and the proposed contractual arrangements, his
delegation looked forward to further discussions on
those matters in the informal consultations. His
delegation considered career development and
conditions of service to be the most crucial issues in
the field of human resources management since they
largely determined the success of any human resource
development initiative.

100. He noted that the Panel on United Nations Peace
Operations had commented in its report (A/55/305-
S/2000/809) on issues related to human resources
management and had pointed out, in particular, that the
United Nations needed to take steps to ensure that it
became a meritocracy in order to reverse the alarming
trend of qualified personnel, particularly the young,
leaving the Organization. His delegation endorsed that
view but pointed out that, under the present system,
meritocracy only seemed to involve a few countries. In
that connection he pointed out that the Secretary-
General’s report on resource requirements for
implementing the recommendations of the Panel
(A/55/507) envisaged transfers of human and financial
resources from certain developmental sectors in order
to strengthen peace operations. He hoped that the
Secretary-General would note the serious reservations
that the developing countries had in that connection
and looked forward to further discussions on the
subject.

The meeting rose at 1.15 p.m.

15



